
 
 

AGENDA 
CITY OF SHORELINE PLANNING COMMISSION 
REGULAR MEETING  
   
Thursday, November 16, 2006  Shoreline Conference Center
7:00 p.m. Mt. Rainier Room
  18560 1st Avenue NE
  
  Estimated Time
1. CALL TO ORDER 7:00 p.m.
   
2. ROLL CALL 7:01 p.m.
   

3. APPROVAL OF AGENDA 7:02 p.m.
   
4. DIRECTOR’S REPORT 7:03 p.m.
   
5. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 7:13 p.m.
 a. September 7, 2006  b. October 19, 2006 
   
6. GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT 7:15 p.m.
   
The Planning Commission will take public testimony on any subject which is not of a quasi-judicial nature or specifically 
scheduled for this agenda. Each member of the public may comment for up to two minutes. However, Item 6 (General Public 
Comment) will be limited to a maximum period of twenty minutes. Each member of the public may also comment for up to two 
minutes on action items after each staff report has been presented. The Chair has discretion to limit or extend time limitations 
and number of people permitted to speak. In all cases, speakers are asked to come to the front of the room to have their 
comments recorded. Speakers must clearly state their name and city of residence. 
   

7. REPORTS OF COMMITTEES AND COMMISSIONERS 7:20 p.m.
   
8. STAFF REPORTS  7:30 p.m.
 a. Aurora Corridor Project update (no memo attached for this item) (15 min) 
 b. South Echo Lake update (45 min) 
 c. Follow up on Joint Meeting with City Council (30 min) 
   
9. PUBLIC COMMENT  9:00 p.m.
   
10. UNFINISHED BUSINESS 9:05 p.m.
   

11. NEW BUSINESS 9:10 p.m.
   
12. AGENDA FOR  9:15 p.m.
 December 14, 2006 (2nd Thursday in December)  
 Study Session: Status report on Town Center & Central Subarea Plan 
 January 4, 2006 
 Public Hearing: Site-Specific Rezone 18501 Linden Ave. File # 201570 
13. ADJOURNMENT  9:20 p.m.
   
The Planning Commission meeting is wheelchair accessible. Any person requiring a disability accommodation should contact 
the City Clerk’s Office at 546-8919 in advance for more information. For TTY telephone service call 546-0457. For up-to-date 
information on future agendas call 546-2190. 
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DRAFT 
These Minutes Subject to November 16 approval 

 

 
SHORELINE PLANNING COMMISSION & PARK BOARD 

JOINT MEETING SUMMARY 
 

September 7, 2006    Shoreline Conference Center 
6:00 P.M.     Spartan & Mt. Rainier Room 
 
PLANNING COMMISSIONERS PRESENT PARK BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT 
Chair Rocky Piro 
Vice Chair Sid Kuboi 
Commissioner Michael Broili  
Commissioner Will Hall 
Commissioner David Harris 
Commissioner Robin McClelland 
Commissioner Chakorn Phisuthikul 
Commissioner David Pyle  
Commissioner Michelle Wagner 
 

Chair William Clements 
Co-Chair Patricia Hale 
Carolyn Ballo 
Margaret Boyce 
Herb Bryce 
Londa Jacques 
Kevin McAuliffe 
 
ABSENT 
Larry Blake 
Bill Martin 
Dwight Stevens 

 

CITY STAFF PRESENT 

Planning & Development Services Parks, Recreation and Cultural Services 
Joe Tovar, Director,  
Steve Cohn, Senior Planner 
Jessica Simulcik Smith, Planning Commission Clerk 

Dick Deal, Director  
Kirk Peterson, Park Maintenance Superintendent 
Maureen Colaizzi, Park & Recreation Project Coordinator 
Robin Lesh, Administrative Assistant III 

 
DINNER MEETING (Spartan Room) 
   

Chair Piro of the Planning Commission and Chair Clements of the Park Board welcomed everybody to 
the meeting and asked that the group take a few minutes at dinner to go around the room and make 
introductions. 
 
Each Chair provided background information on their group’s purpose and responsibilities and also 
shared its latest accomplishments as well as current and future work items. 
 
At 7 p.m., the group moved across the hall to the Mt. Rainier Room for a presentation on the “Cascade 
Agenda” by guest speaker Gene Duvernoy, Executive Director of the Cascade Land Conservancy. 
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THE CASCADE AGENDA (Rainier Room) 
   
Mayor Bob Ransom welcomed the audience of Planning Commissioners, Park Board members, 
members of the Council of Neighborhoods, Councilmember McGlashan and other residents and several 
City staff to the presentation. 
   
Joe Tovar, Director of Planning and Development Services and Dick Deal, Director of Parks, Recreation 
and Cultural Services spoke briefly on the 2007-2008 Council adopted Goals and explained how a 
majority of the goals are related to and codependent upon each other.  Mr. Tovar introduced Gene 
Duvernoy, the Executive Director of the Cascade Land Conservancy. 
 
Mr. Duvernoy gave his presentation on the “Cascade Agenda”– a 100 Year Vision for the Region. 
 
THE ENTIRE EVENING’S PRESENTATION IN THE MT. RAINIER ROOM WAS AUDIO 
TAPED.  THE AUDIO TAPE AND COPIES OF MR. DUVERNOY’S SLIDE PRESENTATION 
ARE AVAILABLE UPON REQUEST FROM THE SHORELINE CITY CLERK’S OFFICE. 
 
Following the presentation, Mr. Duvernoy opened the floor to the audience for questions. 
 
Question #1: Mr. Duvernoy talked about the 7 billion dollars it would cost to purchase land, is this 
estimate in terms of future dollars or present day dollars? 
 
Answer: Mr. Duvernoy said 7 billion is the estimate at net present value.  To conserve the landscape, it 
needs to be done in the next two decades.  To do that, he said they assumed the land would be conserved 
in about two to three years at the rate of a couple hundred thousand acres per year and then peak up to 
300,000 acres a year and then in the out years 2017, 2018, 2019 drop down again to a smaller amount. 
 
Question #2: Mr. Duvernoy had mentioned protecting the land but with the growth management goals 
and density rate, cities are looking at a density situation because population is going to grow.  This is 
going to lead to a need for infrastructure changes, particularly in Shoreline which is mostly single-
family and will be changing to more mixed-use and multi-family.  How are we going to finance and pay 
for the infrastructure changes needed for this growth? 
 
Answer: Mr. Duvernoy indicated the question was beyond his area of expertise but he reiterated that 3.5 
million people are coming to this region and the infrastructure problem is going to need to be addressed. 
 
Question #3: A person from the audience shared that he toured and reviewed plans of a park 
construction project at Log Bloom Park in the City of Kenmore.  He explained how the City’s Parks 
Department marked trees to show the areas where they are going to increase the amount of concrete 
surface.  He thought the trees they marked were very valuable and should be retained and that the park 
project should accommodate these significant trees.  He asked Mr. Duvernoy how we change municipal 
thinking to accommodate the natural plants we have and minimize the amount of nonporous surface.  
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Answer: Mr. Duvernoy stated we need to recognize that there needs to be a change in the way we look 
at our lands.  He said we already have great leaders in our park departments around this region who 
recognize the value in a more native landscape.  He said we need to recruit more of these cutting edge 
market leaders to show other jurisdictions how it can work.  Mr. Duvernoy explained there is also a 
tremendous value in restoring parks to native condition in the money it saves in surface water retention 
costs and in maintaining the quality of the air.  When you show park directors the dollars these cities can 
save by having these restored landscapes it starts to get folks’ attention. 
 
Question #4: It looks as though the Cascade Land Conservancy puts most of its focus on restoring 
parks and dealing with open space.  Does CLC then leave it up to other organizations to do the “city 
planning”? 
 
Answer: Mr. Duvernoy answered that Cascade Land Conservancy is pretty good at acquiring and 
conserving open space from one building lot to 100,000 acres and that they know how to care for 
property at a very cost affective level.  He said they are joint-developing with developers to create 
examples of great density.  He stated that reaching the level of vision as presented in the Cascade 
Agenda is far beyond the Cascade Land Conservancy’s capacity and that they rely on other 
professionals to bring their level of expertise. 
 
Planning Director Joe Tovar said making the Cascade Agenda a reality will require a lot of the hard 
work to take place in rooms like the one this evening and among people like the ones present tonight.  
Elected officials and advisors on Park Boards and Planning Commissions are tasked with adopting 
plans, regulations and capital budgets, making decisions on how programs will be operated by street and 
park crews, and how to educate and inform the public in order to create a culture of stewardship among 
citizens so they will do things on their own because they believe it is right thing to do and not because 
the government at any level is forcing them to. 
 
Park Director Dick Deal advised that the City Council has provided a great resource to do some of the 
work Mr. Duvernoy has talked about.  The City recognized an ivy problem and implemented an Ivy-Out 
program a little over a year ago where progress is being made with monthly work parties throughout the 
community.  Mr. Deal also spoke about the urban forests in Shoreline that look green and appear to be 
healthy but may not actually be.  He said the Council allocated $50,000 in this year’s budget to perform 
an urban forest management assessment.  He noted the project will begin later this year and will be 
collaboration with the Seattle Urban Nature Project.  The team will be tasked with determining the 
health of the urban forests at Southwood, Hamlin, Boeing Creek and Shoreview Parks, and to put a 
strategy in place on how to keep these parks strong, vibrant and healthy.   
 
Mr. Deal also mentioned one of the new positions created last year was a Park Planner in the Parks 
Department.  He informed that Ms. Colaizzi is a good resource and will provide more horse power to do 
the work Mr. Duvernoy talked about.  He concluded that the City is making progress and has strong 
support from the Leadership Team and City Council to make some of these things happen.   
 
Question #5: Is Mr. Duvernoy going to ask the City of Shoreline to commit to becoming a Cascade 
Agenda City?  Is Shoreline eligible and how do we start the process? 
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Answer: Mr. Duvernoy answered that Shoreline is on its way to easily becoming a Cascade City and is 
currently doing work that the Cascade Land Conservancy is trying so had to have other cities achieve.  
He restated that the Cascade Agenda program is trying to have everyone recognize that there are very 
serious consequences to inaction.  It is a fact that the population will double, this region cannot afford to 
not act and shouldn’t be afraid to.  It is possible to have a great economy, good housing choices and a 
spectacular landscape if everybody in this region works together.  Mr. Duvernoy explained that there is 
a menu of ways to express a commitment to becoming a Cascade Agenda City.  To become one, the city 
would need to ask for the activities (from the menu) it commits to doing to be bundled under that notion 
in a resolution to its City Council, be adopted and then CLC would start to promote the city as being one 
of the Cascade Agenda Cities. 
 
Question #6: I believe I heard 3 million acres is the acerage that needs to be preserved according to the 
Cascade Agenda.  Is this the total number of acreage in the Cascade Agenda Area. 
 
Answer:  Mr. Duvernoy said 5 million acres is the amount and that the exact total and its uses is listed 
on the organization’s website.   
 
Question #7: Would Mr. Duvernoy give an example of Conservation 2.0 where they have worked with a 
developer? 
 
Answer: Mr. Duvernoy talked about the Patterson Creek Reserve on Redmond Fall City road, a 300 
acre site that was owned by a company for many years.  The property started to go through the 
permitting process before the GMA went into effect and the developer needed to develop at 1 home per 
1 acre.  The Cascade Land Conservancy purchased the property from the developer and was able to 
develop 30 homes instead of the proposed 300.  To attain this, CLC had to sell a conservation easement 
to King County and the platted land for 30 homes to a home builder.  The CLC took the revenue and 
paid off the whole property and set up an endowment to permanently care for the rest of the property 
that remains in the reserve. 
 
Question #8: How many cities have signed onto the Cascade Agenda? 
 
Answer: Mr. Duvernoy answered three cities are Cascade Agenda Cities: Seattle, Tacoma and Kirkland; 
and a number of others that are in application.   
 
PARK BOARD/PLANNING COMMISSION (Spartan Room) 
 
At 8:30 p.m., the Park Board, Planning Commission and City Staff members returned to the Spartan 
Room for additional discussion. 
 
Planning Commission Chair Piro spoke about where the Park Board and Planning Commission have 
issues in common and how they could look for opportunities for both groups to interface and collaborate 
on projects. 
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Park Board Chair Clements said he was impressed with the Cascade Agenda presentation and hoped the 
group could apply to be a Cascade Agenda City.  He suggested they discuss the idea and ask for staff 
direction.  Chair Clements advised that much of what Shoreline is presently doing is consistent with the 
Cascade Agenda and recommend that the City promote this in context with the Great Cities Program to 
spread awareness and community support for future projects. 
 
Planning Commissioner McClelland agreed with Chair Clements.  She shared that not every citizen 
reads the local paper, or visits the City website and recommends the City let community know what is 
going on through additional publicity.  She suggested the idea of allocating money to the effort and 
hiring an additional person.  She noted Tom Boydell, the Economic Development Manager for the City 
of Shoreline, should be invited to join in on the endeavor. 
 
Park Boardmember Jacques added that the future is in educating people on how to improve and maintain 
the natural resources and land that we have. 
 
Park Board Vice-Chair Hale asked what it means to be a Cascade Agenda city.  She wanted to know if 
there is an oath the City would have to take or yearly dues to pay. 
 
Planning Director Joe Tovar said it is not clear and the City would have any requirements spelled out 
when the Cascade Agenda is presented to the City Council. 
 
Planning Commissioner Pyle inquired about restrictions on trees and wondered if they would change.  
He questioned the possibility of the City providing a motive for a property owners or developer to 
conserve land to benefit the community by offering density bonuses or density transfers. 
 
Planning Commissioner Phisuthikul spoke about the conditions that make a city valuable - a place 
where people want to live and can walk to urban centers to shop.  To do this the City must focus on 
public and civic space as well as open spaces. 
 
Planning Commission Chair Piro questioned the City’s ability to be a partner on the Cascade Agenda 
effort.  He noted a couple problems that he saw with the agenda and noted that King County has done a 
good job of keeping growth within the urban growth boundary.  He raised concern that the Cascade 
Agenda might be willing to advocate that some additional growth be allowed beyond the urban growth 
boundary in exchange for preservation of other property.  
 
Planning Commissioner Hall reminded the group of the need for a jobs/housing balance; people are 
living in other counties and commuting to King County and the City of Seattle. 
 
Park Board Vice-Chair Hale questioned if the Cascade Agenda is targeting the right areas.  She 
mentioned that the City of Walla Walla is the fastest growing city and wondered if the Cascade Agenda 
should be concerned with rural growth in cities of the same type. 
 
Planning Commissioner Broili asked what being a Cascade Agenda City would do for the City of 
Shoreline and questioned how the Agenda would support where the City wants to go.  Commissioner 
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Broili talked about a 100 year vision for Shoreline and asked the group to think about how the City 
should grow and reminded the group that it is their task to plan how that will look. 
 
Park Director Dick Deal acknowledged the group took in a lot of information and learned a great deal 
this evening; he also reminded the group that the Agenda is a work in progress.  He advised that if the 
City Council wanted to go forward with the Cascade Agenda, it would be a Park Board/Planning 
Commission project.  Mr. Deal suggested that the two groups plan to meet again in six months.   
 
Maureen Colaizzi, Parks Department, explained how Seattle recently went through a process of 
visioning life in 100 years through a project called “Open Space Seattle 2100”.  Over 300 citizens 
collaborated in Charrettes to develop open space plans that address the entire city.  The plans were 
presented to the Mayor of Seattle and the City Council and the City is in progress with developing a 
plan.   
 
Planning Commission Chair Piro advised that the group’s next step is to meet again.  He said he was in 
favor of the City of Shoreline undergoing a similar process like “Open Space Seattle 2100”. 
  
Park Boardmember Ballo advised that Shoreline must do more marketing if it is going to be a magnet 
for growth.  She would be disappointed to see Shoreline have a 100 year plan and only focus on open 
space.  The City needs to also be talking about zoning and architecture. 
 
Park Board Vice-Chair Hale said she wants to see the public on board with the idea of land conservancy.  
She suspects most people are not overly concerned with life 100 years from now, rather they are 
concerned with current neighbors and property encroachment.  Vice-Chair Hale pointed out that the 
public need to be educated on the importance of thinking longer down the road. 
 
Planning Commissioner Hall questioned the ways the upcoming Comprehensive Housing Strategy could 
tie into the Cascade Agenda.  He asked the group to think about what parts or ideas they liked and the 
City could learn from and model off of. 
 
Park Boardmember Bryce said it is difficult to find a newly constructed 1,300 square foot home in 
Shoreline.  Townhouses and condos seem to be the only option.  He echoed earlier comments over 
educating the public in the importance of conservancy.  He also brought attention to the current traffic 
problem in our region and stated that people are going to have to start living closer into the metro area. 
 
Planning Commissioner Vice-Chair Kuboi stated that he would like to see the Planning Commission and 
Park Board spend time on a 100 year vision but that he also wanted to talk about the here and now.  He 
mentioned the recent Gateway project on 185th Street and Aurora and asked the Park Board what they 
thought went on.  He also asked the Park Board to share moments where they thought the Planning 
Commission may have overlooked something or made a bad decision.  Vice-Chair Kuboi asked what the 
two groups could do to work better together. 
 
Planning Commission Chair Piro applauded Vice-Chair Kuboi’s questions but said he thought the group 
should stick to the discussion at hand and set another meeting to have dialogue about the here and now.  
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Park Board Chair Clements asked Staff to anticipate any problems or concerns with becoming a Cascade 
Agenda City and asked that the Park Board and Planning Commission be allowed the chance to give a 
thumbs up/down before it goes to Council.  
 
Planning Director Joe Tovar said he would like to get the two groups together again to report back on 
the Cascade Agenda, budget process and implementation of the Council goals.  He asked that the 
Planning Commission and Park Board share their points of interest and thoughts in preparation for 
drafting the next joint meeting agenda. 
 
Planning Commission Chair Piro brought up the subjects of connectivity, walkablity and green spaces 
and said he would like for the two groups to explore them further.  He suggested that the Planning 
Commission and Park Board meet before the end of year and that they meet three times annually. 
 
Planning Commissioner Broili proposed that the two groups meet at least twice per year or more.  He 
pointed out that the work each group does overlaps and warrants regularly scheduled meetings.   
 
Park Board Vice-Chair Hale echoed that the two groups could help each other. 
 
Planning Commissioner McClelland said she would like to see conversations surrounding infrastructure 
and density.  She also mentioned that the rumor of all single family homes being at risk should be 
dispelled, stating that the more informed people are, the better off Shoreline is. 
 
Planning Commissioner Pyle brought to the group’s attention that there is no urgency to become a 
Cascade Agenda City.  He voiced that everybody wants a livable city and Shoreline does not need to 
declare it is a “Cascade Agenda City” to achieve this.  He concluded saying that Shoreline is already on 
its way and just needs to continue doing what it is doing. 
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CITY OF SHORELINE 
 

SHORELINE PLANNING COMMISSION 
SUMMARY MINUTES OF REGULAR MEETING 

 
October 19, 2006    Shoreline Conference Center 
7:00 P.M.     Mt. Rainier Room 
 
COMMISSIONERS PRESENT STAFF PRESENT 

Joe Tovar, Director, Planning & Development Services 
Steve Cohn, Senior Planner, Planning & Development Services 
Jessica Simulcik Smith, Planning Commission Clerk 
 

Chair Piro 
Vice Chair Kuboi  
Commissioner Broili  
Commissioner Hall 
Commissioner Harris 
Commissioner McClelland 
Commissioner Phisuthikul  
Commissioner Wagner 
 
COMMISSIONERS ABSENT 
Commissioner Pyle 
 

 

CALL TO ORDER 
 
Chair Piro called the regular meeting of the Shoreline Planning Commission to order at 7:05 p.m. 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
Upon roll call by the Commission Clerk, the following Commissioners were present:  Chair Piro, Vice 
Chair Kuboi, Commissioners Broili, Hall, Harris, McClelland, Phisuthikul and Wagner.  Commissioner 
Pyle was excused. 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
The Commission agreed to change the agenda to add a discussion about the City’s procedures for 
mailing meeting packets to the public.  They also agreed to add a brief discussion of the current status of 
the South Echo Lake Project.  Mr. Tovar requested that the Director’s report be moved to after the 
general public comment portion of the agenda.  The remainder of the agenda was approved as presented.   
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APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
The minutes of September 21, 2006 were approved as amended. 
 
GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
Vicki Westberg referred to the recent presentation by Gene Duvernoy where he offered ideas and 
comments about what is involved in becoming a Cascade City.  She said she hopes every attempt would 
be made to go forward with the speaker series proposed by staff.  She said she understands the Cascade 
Land Conservancy is highly regarded because it provides a meeting place for multiple stakeholders, 
structure to the negotiating process, and resolves matters.  However, she pointed out that in order to save 
500,000 acres of forest land in the State they allowed a multi-million dollar development to be built.  
There are always tradeoffs.  Ms. Westberg pointed out that the Nature Conservancy managed a similar 
project on the East Coast several years ago.  They saved 85 percent of a pristine beach by sacrificing 15 
percent to devastating development.  She cautioned that the word “conservancy” has a “feel good” 
aspect to it; but the City should remember that each time green space is negotiated away, it is gone.  The 
environment can only sustain and support population growth up to a certain point.  She suggested that a 
truly balanced discussion would provide some dialogue about curbing population.  She said she is glad 
to see the City is still exploring possibilities rather than rushing towards a decision on becoming an 
“agenda city.” 
 
DIRECTOR’S REPORT 
 
Mr. Tovar reported on the following items: 
 
• The City’s Public Works Director, Paul Haines, resigned his position effective December 1, 2006, to 

become the Operations Manager of a village community in Chelan County.  He complimented Mr. 
Haines for the great things he has done for the City of Shoreline.  He truly understands how the Public 
Works Department’s Projects within the public right-of-way must be dovetailed with Planning 
Department’s projects that take place outside the right-of-way.  Mr. Tovar shared that Mr. Haines has 
helped implement many major internal improvements related to standards and procedures for rights-
of-way.   

• The staff is working with information provided by the Association of Washington Cities to assess the 
changes that might be appropriate to City codes in the event that Initiative 933 is approved by voters.  
Staff is currently working on a contingency plan.   

• The staff has been spending a lot of time working on some very high-profile code enforcement 
actions.  One action is in Richmond Beach and involves a single-family residence in a single-family 
zone that may not be appropriately used.  The issue has become very complicated, but staff is 
continuing their investigation.  After staff has made a decision on whether or not a violation has 
occurred, the Commission and Council will be invited to review the issue and consider possible 
changes to the City’s policies and regulations.   

• A “visioning map”, which was created early in the City’s history, was passed out to the Commission.  
The map shows that the intersection of North 175th Street and Aurora Avenue North has long been 
thought of as a practical location for a Town Center.  Four of the projects noted at the bottom of the 
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handout (Interurban Trail, Civic Center, Heritage Park, and the Aurora Project) are all funded capital 
projects and much headway is being made.  It is important to consider how all four of the projects in 
this same vicinity can be coordinated.  The City is in the process of retaining a team of graduate 
students from the University of Washington’s College of Architecture and Planning to help collect 
and organize inventory information for the area.  Staff plans to report the preliminary findings to the 
Commission in December and is interested in feedback from the Commission about what should 
occur in this part of the City.  Staff will ask the Commission to identify existing policies and 
regulations that have worked well, as well as those that have not.  While the development of a 
Comprehensive Housing Strategy and the creation of an Environmentally Sustainable Community are 
independent City Council Goals that would be applied Citywide, some of the output from these 
discussions might also relate to the City’s Town Center efforts.   

 
Commissioner McClelland asked how the University of Washington team would integrate the Central 
Shoreline Subarea Plan into the work that would be done in the Town Center area.  Mr. Tovar said he 
understands there is a lot of history and sentiment about what did and did not work well, and staff would 
like to review and discuss this further with the Commission in December.  Mr. Cohn explained that the 
University of Washington students would focus on what’s there today and would not be asked to 
critique the Central Shoreline Subarea Plan.  Commissioner McClelland expressed her belief that the 
Central Shoreline Subarea Plan was adopted as part of the Comprehensive Plan, and she intends to 
review its status and history.  Mr. Tovar advised that there are different views on whether the document 
was adopted or if it was considered a report.  He pointed out that if the subarea plan was adopted as part 
of the Comprehensive Plan, there are no regulations that directly correspond to it.    
 
REPORTS OF COMMITTEES AND COMMISSIONERS 
 
Commissioner Wagner congratulated Mr. Tovar for winning the President’s Award for his contribution 
to the Washington State Chapter of the American Planning Association (APA).  She also reported on her 
attendance at the American Planning Association Conference.  She particularly recalled sessions about 
building town centers where it was emphasized that it takes a lot of time to implement a town center.  
The Commission should keep this in mind when considering what is realistic and possible for the City to 
accomplish.  She heard over and over that it is important to create a vision, get all of the key 
stakeholders and citizens to support the vision, and then get it adopted into policy.  If the process and 
regulations do not work to implement the vision, then changes should be made.  It was also noted that it 
is important that the design process involve developers who have experience in building multi-function 
buildings.   Mr. Cohn pointed out that the Commissioners and staff would have an opportunity to 
discuss the APA Conference in December.   
 
Chair Piro suggested the Commission and staff schedule a field trip to nearby communities that are 
doing town center development.  This would be a good way to learn about the challenges they have 
faced and the things that have gone well.   
 
Commissioner Hall thanked the City Council and staff for budgeting funds to allow volunteer Planning 
Commissioners to attend events such as the APA Conference to obtain training and exposure to help 
them understand what other communities throughout the State are doing.  Mr. Tovar also briefly 
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described the various opportunities that are available to elected officials to obtain training and 
information about what is going on elsewhere in the State.   
 
Commissioner Broili reported that in 2004 and 2005 the Puget Sound Action Team sponsored the Low-
Impact Development Local Regulations Assistance Project.  He explained that 11 local governments (5 
cities and 6 counties) worked together to  develop new and/or revised existing local government 
regulation language related to stormwater management and land development to increase the use of 
local-impact development practices.  The project’s ultimate goal was for staff and managers at the 11 
local governments to present draft regulatory changes related to low-impact development to elected 
officials for their consideration for adoption.  This would remove the regulatory hurdles that prevent or 
impede the use of low-impact development.  He provided a CD of the project report and the draft 
changes that were recommended as part of the project and suggested the Commission do what they can 
to push the agenda forward.  Staff agreed to share copies of the CD with each of the Commissioners.   
 
STAFF REPORTS 
 
Council Goals Implementation 
 
Mr. Tovar referred the Commissioners to the project outlines in the meeting packet that were created to 
illustrate how each of the City Council’s goals would be implemented.  He specifically referred to City 
Council Goal 6 – Create an Environmentally Sustainable Community.  He noted that the first step in 
accomplishing this goal would be to develop a Natural Resource Management Plan, which would 
include an inventory of existing laws, plans and strategies that provide context for local action.  It would 
also include an inventory of programs, projects, practices and options for environmental sustainability 
from Shoreline and other cities.  Mr. Tovar distributed copies of a flyer that was prepared by the Public 
Works and Planning Staff to describe the Goal and what the City is already doing to accomplish it.   
 
Mr. Tovar explained the importance of engaging the public in identifying values, priorities and options 
for environmental sustainability.  He recalled previous discussions that perhaps the Planning 
Commission or Parks Board would be a good vehicle to provide public outreach opportunities.  He 
suggested the Commission discuss this issue with the City Council at the joint meeting on October 30th.  
A speaker series would also be an effective method of conducting public outreach.   
 
Mr. Tovar explained that the Parks Department would be responsible for the Forest Management Plan 
component of City Council Goal 6, and the Public Works Department would be responsible for the 
Green Street Demonstration Project and the updated Stormwater Management Program.  All of these 
components would move along a parallel track over the next several years.   
 
Next, Mr. Cohn referred the Commission to City Council Goal 5 – Develop a Comprehensive Housing 
Strategy.  He explained that the staff is currently working on the Citizen Advisory Committee selection 
process, and they have received 68 applications to date.  They anticipate the City Council would form a 
diverse committee of between 12 and 15 individuals, including two or three Planning Commissioners.  
Hopefully, the Committee would be able to meet twice in December, and then bi-weekly meetings (2nd 
and 4th Tuesdays) would be scheduled starting in 2007.  Chair Piro suggested staff create a list of 
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interested persons to keep all of the applicants informed and involved in the process.  Mr. Cohn advised 
that staff would like to have a set of recommendations and policy direction for the City Council to 
consider by the end of May or early June. 
 
Mr. Tovar referenced City Council Goal 8 – Develop a Fircrest Master Plan in Partnership with the 
State.  He noted that an early step to implement this goal would be to talk with representatives from the 
Washington State Department of Social and Health Services (DSHS), and staff has talked with local 
legislators regarding this effort.  He reported that the City Manager met last week with DSHS 
representatives, but there is no clear direction at this point.  He advised that staff would keep the 
Commission updated regarding the implementation of this goal.  He explained that the City Council 
envisions this master planning process as a collaborative planning process with all stakeholders working 
together to talk about visioning, values, long-range goals, etc.  He noted this would be a very time-
intensive exercise, involving many people and many opinions.   
 
Cascade Agenda Follow-Up 
 
Mr. Cohn recalled that at a joint meeting, the Parks Board and Planning Commission raised numerous 
questions regarding the Cascade Land Conservancy Program, and staff has agreed to provide more 
details as they become available.  In the meantime, staff is considering the idea of presenting a speaker 
series to help Shoreline’s City Council, its residents, businesses and City staff think about the City’s 
future and the path for getting there.  The series would be open to the public, as well.  He briefly 
reviewed the list of possible speakers that have already been identified by the staff, which includes the 
following individuals: 
 
• Gene Duvernoy, Cascade Land Conservancy 
• Dan Burden, Executive Director of Walkable Communities Inc. 
• Ron Sher, Managing Partner of Crossroads Bellevue and CEO of Third Place Company 
• Jim Potter, Chairman of Kauri Investments, a local residential development and property management 

Company 
• Mark  Hinshaw, Director of Urban Design for LMN Architects in Seattle 
 
Chair Piro suggested the staff invite Ann Vernez Moudon from the University of Washington to 
participate.  She has done a lot of work on livable street issues, as well as how to integrate land use 
considerations into transportation decision making.   Commissioner Broili recommended Mark Lakeman 
from cityrepair.org in Portland.  He is a powerful speaker with unusual ways of looking at city 
development.  Commissioner McClelland suggested Julie Wilkerson, CTED, who recently provided a 
fabulous talk on how the City of Tacoma got things turned around.  In addition, she recommended the 
Tacoma/Pierce County Health Department’s spokesperson on health issues and land use.  She also 
mentioned John Owen has done good work and is a compelling speaker.   
 
Commissioner McClelland suggested it is important that the developers who want to build in Shoreline 
be invited to attend the speaker series, too.   
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Commissioner Hall reminded the Commission of Ms. Westberg’s recommendation that the City not rush 
into one particular flavor of what their future might be.  The speaker series would enable them to set a 
broader context for thinking about their future and vision.  It is important to first create a place where 
people want to live so they can grow without density becoming the focus.    
 
Commissioner Hall agreed with staff that it would be good to get CTED involved in master planning for 
the Fircrest Property since the State does have some interest in these properties.  He pointed out that 
CTED also offers grants from time-to-time for certain planning processes.  It might be appropriate for 
the City to apply for grant funding for the Fircrest master planning as a partnership between the State 
and the City.  Mr. Tovar pointed out that DSHS owns the Fircrest property and the Department of 
Transportation also owns a park-and-ride facility in the vicinity.  Both of these agencies should be 
involved in the process.  Commissioner McClelland pointed out that the Public Health Department also 
offers grant funding for community health assessments.   
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
No one in the audience expressed a desire to address the Commission during this portion of the meeting.   
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
 
There was no unfinished business scheduled on the agenda.   
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
Amend to By-Laws 
 
Commissioner Hall said he supports Mr. Tovar’s suggestion to move the Director’s Report to after 
public testimony.  This would allow the focal point of the meeting to remain on the public.  He 
suggested the Commission consider amending their by-laws to make this a permanent change to the 
standing agenda.   
 
South Echo Lake 
 
Commissioner Hall recalled the items the Commission discussed at their retreat that did not make it onto 
their parking lot list, particularly South Echo Lake.  He said staff indicated that the current development 
plan is much better than the original plan.  However, the Commission does not have enough information 
to feel comfortable with the changes.  He requested staff provide an update on what is going on at South 
Echo Lake to include: 
 
• The site plan findings and conditions as recommended by the Planning Commission and adopted by 

the City Council.   
• The existing site plan as currently conditioned. 
• The status and timeline for all of the anticipated permits. 
• A discussion on the changes that have occurred.   
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Mr. Tovar said he could provide additional information regarding South Echo Lake to the Commission 
on November 16th.   Commissioner Hall recalled that the Commission chose not to recommend a land 
use designation change for the northern strip of land that connects Echo Lake to Aurora Avenue North.  
This land was to remain as public open space.  However, the new site plan identifies buildings in this 
location.  He requested staff provide more information about this change.  In addition, he requested staff 
provide information about the number and location of access points.  Mr. Tovar pointed out that staff 
has administered the project based on the final conditions that were adopted by the City Council.  If this 
is different than what the Commission intended, it would be good for staff to know that.   
 
Commissioner Hall said it would also be helpful for the Commission to have a conversation with staff to 
help them understand the extent of the Director’s discretion for minor changes to a contract rezone and 
conditions versus what would trigger a requirement for additional quasi-judicial proceedings.  Mr. Tovar 
agreed.  He suggested the Commission could craft a boilerplate to come up with direction and 
limitations on what discretion would be allowed on any project they review and recommend.  The 
Commission agreed to discuss this issue further on November 16th.   
 
Planning Commission Packets 
 
Chair Piro pointed out that much of the Commission’s information comes to them electronically.  Ms. 
Simulcik Smith reported that the City Council is discontinuing its free packet service to all citizens on 
its list.  To be consistent, the Planning Commission would do the same.  She pointed out that a hard 
copy of the meeting packets would be available at the Planning Department, libraries and police 
neighborhood centers for review.  The Commission agreed that the email version of the packet should 
clearly indicate where hard copies of the packet could be accessed.  Commissioner Wagner suggested 
that information about the location and accessibility of the City Council and Commission Packets and 
minutes could be advertised in CURRENTS.  She noted that this information could also be obtained 
electronically through computers at any of the public libraries.  The Commission agreed that staff should 
clearly communicate to the public when and where meeting packets and information will be available.   
 
Commissioner Harris pointed out that he still receives a copy of the City Council Minutes and their 
packets, which are traditionally sent to the Chair of the Commission.  He asked staff to notify the City 
Clerk that these items should be sent to Chair Piro, instead.   
 
AGENDA FOR JOINT CITY COUNCIL/PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING ON 
OCTOBER 30, 2006 
 
Mr. Tovar referred to the proposed agenda for the joint City Council/Planning Commission meeting.  He 
suggested the purpose of the meeting should be to build understanding, clarity and trust between the 
City Council, the Commission and the staff.  It would also be appropriate to discuss the public’s current 
perception of the role of the Planning Commission, City Council and staff, and how it could be 
improved.   
 

Page 17



DRAFT 
Shoreline Planning Commission Minutes 

October 19, 2006   Page 8 

Commissioner Broili expressed his concern that there were too many items on the proposed agenda to 
cover in the time allowed.  He suggested that a moderator could help move the meeting along so that all 
of the items on the agenda could be covered.   
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
Due to a power outage at the Shoreline Conference Center, the meeting was adjourned at 8:42 p.m. 
 
 
 
 
 
______________________________ ______________________________ 
Rocky Piro    Jessica Simulcik Smith 
Chair, Planning Commission  Clerk, Planning Commission 
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Memorandum 

 
DATE: November 6, 2006 
  
TO: Planning Commission 
 
FROM: Paul Cohen, Senior Planner 
 
RE: South Echo Lake Development Update 
 
At your next meeting, staff will show the Commission the recently submitted proposed 
site plan for the South Echo Lake development.  We will compare the current site plan 
proposal with the one shown to the Commission and Council during the rezone 
deliberations and discuss why staff believes that the proposal meets the requirements of 
the rezone as it was conditioned. 
 
At Commissioner Hall’s request, I have included copies of the minutes from the Planning 
Commission discussions of South Echo Lake, focusing on the public hearings for the 
rezone and the comprehensive plan amendment. 
 
If you have specific questions that you would like me to address at the meeting, please 
contact me at 546-6815 or email me at pcohen@ci.shoreline.wa.us. 
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Memorandum 

 
DATE: November 6, 2006 
  
TO: Planning Commission 
 
FROM: Steven Cohn, Senior Planner 
 
RE: Recap and Follow up discussion of October 30 Joint Meeting 
 
 
At your next meeting, staff will join the Commission in a discussion about the outcome 
of the October 30 joint meeting with the City Council.  To help frame the discussion, 
staff developed the attached list which reflects our understanding of the direction City 
Council gave to Planning Commission at the meeting. 
 
The list reflects staff’s initial assessment of what was discussed; our objective for the 
meeting is to review this list with the Commission and revise it to reflect your 
understanding as well.  It is staff’s intent to present the revised list to the Council in the 
form of a resolution for adoption that will formally establish the decisions and direction 
that came out of the October 30 meeting. 
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A draft resolution re: Planning Commission Work Program for 2007 
 

Draft Resolution 
 

WHEREAS, the Shoreline City Council and Planning Commission met jointly on 
October 30, 2006 to discuss issues of mutual concern; and  
 
WHEREAS, it was a productive meeting, many ideas were discussed, and the City 
Council offered direction on a number of items;  
 
Now, therefore, be it resolved that: 
 
Section 1. 
The City Council commits to meeting twice annually with the Planning Commission in 
joint meetings, probably in October and April of each year, and 
 
Section 2. 
The City Council affirms that the Planning Commission is the hearing body for rezones, 
and 
 
Section 3. 
The City Council approves the concept of sponsoring a Speaker Series (community 
conversation) in 2007 in conjunction with the Planning Commission, and 
 
Section 4. 
The City Council will appoint three members of the Planning Commission to the 
Comprehensive Housing Strategy Citizen Advisory Committee, and 
 
Section 5. 
The City Council asks the Planning Commission and Parks Board to meet jointly as 
needed to provide a sounding board for the public in meeting the goal for an 
Environmentally Sustainable Community. 
 
Section 6. 
The City council supports the concept of legislative rezones and asks the Planning 
Commission to develop a strategy to implement legislative rezones as appropriate 
throughout the City. 
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